Bredon, Bredon’s Norton and Westmancote Parish Council

The minutes of Bredon Annual Parish Meeting held at Bredon Village Hall on Wednesday 1ST May 2013 at 7.00 pm.
Present

Cllrs P Handy, J Masters, D Shiels, R Sly, A Rhodes, M Darby, K Falvey and A Harman (County and District). 
Mrs I Masters, Mrs D Bates, Mr and Mrs Marchment, J Shields (Clerk) and CSO S Williams. 
1. Apologies For Absence.
Cllr’s Mrs A Palmer, Mr A Norman, Mr A Darby (District) and Mr Malcolm Dunn.

2. Minutes Of Annual Parish Meeting Held 30th April 2012.
The minutes, having been circulated, were agreed by all and signed as a true record.

3. Chairman’s Report.
Good Evening ladies and gentleman I can hardly believe it's this time of year again- another year has passed by and what a busy year it has been.

I am only going to summarise some of the work the Council has undertaken and some of which is ongoing.

In no particular order I just want to run through a few key areas and we will be happy to answer any questions.

•
We have continued to try and Forge stronger links with the Village School and other groups within the community

•
The process reviewing the leases for the sports clubs, and adjusting rents has continued.

•
Continuing the negotiations with the rugby club in order to find them a permanent Club house facility.

•
The review and awarding of new grass cutting contracts.

•
PCSO Williams - a huge thank you for all the work Simon continues to do for the Parish in particular as he has been doing this largely on his own for the last 12 months.

•
The appointment of a new bus shelter maintenance person

These main items all being over and above the routine work of a parish council ; 

I have to mention the council themselves - as you know we are all volunteers and the past 12 months has seen some fairly long meetings. As chairman they have certainly made my job easier and I am grateful that we have people who are willing to get take the lead. 

2013 plans to be just a busy if not more so with all the planning changes on the horizon. place.

The overall results I believe show good reason why a parish council can serve the local people well.

4. County And District Councillor Mr A Hardman’s Report.
5. District Councillor Mr A Darby Report.
Report by Wychavon District Councillor Adrian Darby

I do not usually attend Bredon Parish Council meetings, since I only have responsibility for Westmancote, and Adrian Hardman, whose ward covers all the rest of the parish, normally provides you with feedback from Wychavon.  However I would normally come to report to you at the Annual Parish Meeting.  However this year I am afraid that I am in France visiting my sister who is very seriously ill and I am afraid that I will have to make do with a written report.
 As well as my responsibility for the villages in South Bredon Hill Ward, I am the Council’s Heritage Champion, covering both the built and natural heritage and am a member of the Planning Committee. I acted as Vice Chairman of this committee for a couple of meetings last year when the actual Vice Chairman was away ill. I am also one of Wychavon’s representatives on the Joint Advisory Panel which is overseeing the preparation of the South Worcestershire Development Plan (SWDP) by the three district councils of Malvern Hills, Worcester City and Wychavon.  As a Liberal Democrat in a Conservative controlled council I cannot sit on the Executive Board, but I am happy to say that my views are listened to.
As was the case last year, my main concern over the past year has been with planning policy, both in the application of  the government’s new National Planning Policy Framework and, at a local level, the development of the South Worcestershire Development Plan and Wychavon’s response to the Cheltenham-Gloucester-Tewkesbury Joint Core Strategy.

South Worcestershire Development Plan (SWDP)

I reported to you on this last year.  There was a serious hiccup last summer when Malvern Hills District Council voted against the final version.  Happily they reversed their decision and the plan was approved for its final technical consultation last December.   This has now been completed and the plan is due to be submitted to the Inspectorate for public scrutiny in July this year.  It should be finally adopted at the start of next year, but once the scrutiny is under way we will be able to give it substantial weight in determining planning applications.
At the moment, Wychavon is vulnerable to unwelcome speculative planning applications which were not in the Preferred Options, such as that at Mitton Bank, because it cannot show that it has a five year housing land supply.  

The three north Gloucestershire authorities have recently published their own. ‘Developing the Preferred Option Consultation Document’.  Wychavon and the other South Worcestershire Authorities have made a detailed response to this, emphasizing the problems that development to the north of Tewkesbury and Ashchurch would have for Bredon and its neighbouring villages.  

Westmancote planning

There has not been anything very controversial in the last year.

Neighbourhood Plans and the New Homes Bonus

Under the Localism Act, neighbourhoods will be able to produce their own ‘Neighbourhood Plans’ which will be able to overrule the local plan (the SWDP).  However, the procedure for this is likely to be long and expensive.  Wychavon is trying to make the SWDP sufficiently flexible, so that parishes can build more housing than the plan provides for if this is strongly supported locally without the need for a Neighbourhood Plan.  It should be stressed that Neighbourhood Plans cannot limit the amount of development to less than that provided in the local plan.

The Government is now paying part of its grant to local authorities in the form of a bonus for new homes occupied.  Wychavon has agreed that its share of this grant should be divided with parish councils – and I believe Bredon has been notified about the first payments. However it is clear that the government expects local authorities to use the new homes bonus as a source of finance to replace other central government funding which is being cut, and it is likely that in future years Wychavon will not be in a position to hand over so much of the NHB to parishes.

Finance

The district council approved its budget at its meeting of 19 February 2013.  There is to be no increase in Council Tax in the current year, and Central Government will once more compensate Wychavon by a special grant for one year only.  This means that next year when we increase the Council Tax in line with inflation, we will be doing so from a smaller base – with the result that in all future years there will be a permanent loss of income for which we will receive no Government compensation.

6. Police Report.
Bredon, Bredons Norton, Bredons Hardwick, Kinsham & Westmancote Crime Figures Between 01/05/2012-01/05/2013

Burglary - Five crimes recorded, none detected

Burglary Non Dwelling - Three crimes recorded, none detected

Theft - 21 crimes recorded, none detected

Assault - Seven crimes recorded, one detected 

Criminal Damage - Four crimes recorded, none detected

Vehicle Crime - Nine crimes recorded, none detected

Total: 49 Crimes
7. Bredon Community Play And Recreation Report.
Bredon Community Play & Recreation - Parish Meeting report – April 2013

Following our progress report at this time last year, it is great to confirm that significant progress has been made with the plans listed in that update. Much of this has only been achieved because of the valuable on-going support given to us by Bredon Parish Council. We would like to thank all councillors for this support.
List of actions in April 2012 report

· Additional play features for older children

· Improving the levels and drainage on the grass surfaces

· Enhance the access and path network

· Make further improvements to seating, planting and wildlife areas

· Deliver a diverse mix of community activities and opportunities
Achievements as at April 2013

· Basket swing installed

· Turfing to pitches completed

· Skate enhancements

· Path; gate; fencing and planting improvements

· Sports wall surfacing

· Bins and signs added
Thanks must of course also go to our funders – Big Lottery Fund; Pershore Market Town Partnership and Groundwork West Midlands, as well as recognising the kind donations from Bredon Bowls, WI and Guides.
In addition to these physical changes, hundreds of people from the parish and beyond took part in the Bredon Olympic Fun Day and summer play events. Feedback was really amazing for these activities with a couple of examples being –

“I just want to thank you for organising such a great event last Sunday, and organising it so well. I probably showered praise on your head on the day, and I’ve not changed my mind!  Congratulations to all concerned, for the hard work involved, the thoroughness of preparation,  and the smiles which made the day.”

“Congratulations on organising such a BRILLIANT event! It was evident that everyone enjoyed  themselves so much. Thank you for putting in so much hard work, effort & enthusiasm into making such a memorable village event.”
The hard work of our community has again been recognised in the annual awards made by Gloucestershire Playing Fields Association. For 2012 Bredon Playing Fields won 2 awards –  ‘Best Multi Use Games Area’ and ‘Runner Up Large Playground’.

All this, plus the action of our sports clubs and many other volunteers, means that the playing  fields afford a whole host of fantastic opportunities year round for all ages.
Bredon Community Play & Recreation - Parish Meeting report – April 2013 
Plans for 2013/14

· Work with Bredon Bowls Club on the boundary enhancements

· Run Bredon Fun Day and holiday activities

· Develop and support a ‘Junior Park Reps’ group with Bredon Hancock’s First School

· Enter Gloucestershire Playing Fields Association’s annual competition

· Review progress with the 2009 ‘playing fields vision’

· Work with the parish council to complete a quality skate facility

· Run monthly volunteer work parties to support the maintenance of the playing fields

· Continue to strengthen the links with Bredon sports clubs and other local community groups.
We continue to develop our ‘Friends of Bredon Playing Fields’ to ensure that we can help keep Bredon Playing Fields a special place. We currently have around 150 members and it would be great to increase this further.
If anyone would like to get involved in any way then do get in touch at bredon@live.co.uk or call me on 773 633.

Thanks again

Malcolm Dunn on behalf of Bredon Community Play & Recreation
8. Questions from the Floor.
Q  Mrs Bates asked if the council would supply the materials, Mr Bates would like to make some repairs to the bus shelter at Bredons Hardwicke.

A.  Agenda item.
Q.  Mrs Masters asked if more litter bins could be placed in the parish and could where possible the Lengthsman dispose of the spoil from drainage works.
A   Litter bisn will be an agenda item and Cllr Rhodes will speak to the Lengthsman. 
Q.  Mrs  Marchment expressed her concern for the caravans in Dock Lane especially on the bend by the church.

A  Cllr Hardman to ask for the central white line to be reinstated.

Q,  Cllr Falvey asked for byelaws for the playing field to be looked at.

A..  Agenda item.
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